
-13-

Question 2

CapCo sells baseball caps to youth leagues and recently approached two new teams, the
Bears and the Lions.  Uncertain how many caps the team would require, the Bears’ team
manager signed a written contract that included the following: 

“The Bears will purchase all baseball caps needed for the 2006 season
(approximately 75-100 caps) from CapCo @ $7.50 per cap.  All modifications to this
contract must be in writing to be enforceable.”  

When the Bears team manager subsequently placed the baseball cap order with CapCo,
he informed CapCo that fewer kids had signed up than had been expected, and,
consequently, the Bears needed only 50 caps.  CapCo responded that such small orders
generated less profit and would accordingly trigger a higher price of $8.50 per cap.  The
Bears team manager orally agreed to that higher price.

CapCo also contacted the Lions, whose team manager was considering several baseball
cap suppliers.  CapCo sent the Lions manager a letter that stated: “I can offer you a special
deal for a limited time.  CapCo will provide 100 caps @ $2.50 per cap, delivery within one
week.”  

Upon seeing CapCo’s letter, the Lions manager was excited about the proposed contract
price and immediately mailed her acceptance to CapCo.  Before receiving the Lions
manager’s response, CapCo realized that its offer contained a clerical error–the price was
supposed to be $6.50, not $2.50, per cap.  CapCo immediately telephoned the Lions
manager and informed her of the clerical error.

The Bears refuse to pay $8.50 instead of $7.50 for each of the 50 caps.  CapCo contends
that the Bears must order at least 75 caps to obtain the $7.50 per cap price.  The Lions
want to enforce the $2.50 per cap price. 

1.  If CapCo files a lawsuit against the Bears seeking damages for breach of contract, who
is likely to prevail?  Discuss.

2.  If the Lions file a lawsuit seeking to enforce the contract price of $2.50 per baseball cap,
who is likely to prevail?  Discuss.
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ANSWER A TO QUESTION 2

2)

CapCo v. Bears 

Governing law

As this contract involves the sale of baseball caps, which are items identified as movable
at contract formation, the UCC will govern.

A valid contract requires mutual assent (offer and acceptance), consideration, and the
absence of defenses.

Offer

An offer is a manifestation of present intent to contract, communicated to an offeree with
sufficient certainty that the other party would reasonably believe that his or her assent
would form a bargain.  Here, we have a written contract between the Bears and CapCo for
a requirements/output contract.  The only formation issue is whether there was sufficient
certainty in this contract that a court could provide a remedy.  Under the UCC, the essential
terms are parties and quantity.  Under this contract, only a statement estimate is provided
(75-100 caps).  However, the facts indicate that this is an output/requirements contract by
use of the phrase “purchase all baseball caps needed for the 2006 season.”  Under the
UCC, as long as the parties act in good faith, and do not increase in disproportionate
amounts, nor decrease in bad faith, a quantity term will be implied by the course of
performance.

Acceptance

Acceptance is a manifestation of assent to the terms of the offer, made in a manner
required by the offer.  Here, since we have a written contract, a valid acceptance is made.

Consideration

Consideration is a bargained[-]for exchange in which each party suffers some legal
detriment.  Here, we have a contract for the purchase and sale of goods, so the exchange
and legal detriment elements appear to be met.

Illusory promise? - An illusory promise only has the appearance of binding a party.
However, under the UCC, the duty of good faith will satisfy the consideration element.  In
addition, under the UCC the parties have an implied promise of good faith and fair dealing.

Promissory estoppel?  Where consideration is lacking, to the extent necessary to prevent
an injustice, the court may hold that plaintiff’s reliance on a promise will substitute for
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consideration.  However, this is not required in this case.

Defenses?

Statute of Frauds (“SOF”)

Under contract law, certain contracts must be in writing in order to be enforced.  Under the
UCC, a sale of goods contract valued at $500 or more must be in writing, and signed by
the party against whom enforcement is sought.  In this case, CapCo is seeking
enforcement against the Bears.  The facts indicate that the Bears’ team manager signed
a written contract.  The SOF has been satisfied.

Parol Evidence Rule

The parol evidence rule prohibits introduction of evidence of a prior or contemporaneous
agreement that varies or contradicts a fully integrated writing.  A merger clause is usually
a strong indication that the writing is fully integrated.  To determine if a writing is fully
integrated, the court may follow either the Corbin or Williston view.  Here, we have a written
contract with sufficient certainty for a court to enforce it.  The attempted change to the
contract to 50 caps occurred after contract formation and will be admissible and treated as
a modification.  

Mistake

When a party to a contract makes a mistake, it is a unilateral mistake, which will not
prevent enforcement of the contract unless the other party knew or had reason to know of
the mistake.  Mistake occurs at contract formation, which may apply here, as an estimate
was provided for 75-100 caps.  Since we are dealing with an output/requirements contract,
this “mistaken estimate” will be treated differently, as the quantity in an output/requirements
contract is not explicitly stated in the contract at formation.  Mistakes after formation may
be addressed as a discharge of duty issue.

Modification

Under the UCC, a modification requires mutual assent; no new consideration is required,
but the parties must act in good faith.  Here, the elements appear to be established as the
parties orally agreed.  There are 3 issues with respect to the attempted change to the
contract.  First, there is a no-oral modification (“NOM”) clause in the written contract.
Secondly, because it is an output/requirements contract, a change to output/requirements
may be made as long as the decrease in requirements is made in good faith, or the
increase is not disproportionate to a statement estimate.  Thirdly, a modification is still
subject to the Statute of Frauds and must be in writing if it is a sales of goods contract of
$500 under the UCC, which is what we have here.
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NOM clause.  Generally, under such a clause, it is construed as a private statute of frauds,
and the modification must be in writing, as it was a term/promise of the agreement.
However, some courts may construe the oral agreement as a waiver of the NOM clause
itself.  The enforcement of the modification will depend on the jurisdiction, but it will likely
be held enforceable provided the parties acted in good faith.

Output/Requirements contract.  As stated above, a decrease in requirements is acceptable
if made in good faith.  Here, the Bears team manager had fewer kids sign up than he
expected.  There are no facts to indicate that he acted in bad faith.  The court will likely
enforce the reduction.

State of Frauds.  Defined supra.  If the modification is $500 or more, the SOF applies.
Here, the modification was for 50 caps at $8.50 or $425.  The contract will not fall under the
SOF.

Was the modification made under duress or bad faith?

Modification is defined supra.  Here, CapCo had a duty to act in good faith.  When the
Bears reduced their amount, CapCo increased the price due to less profits.  While not
necessarily in bad faith, CapCo assumed this risk when he entered into an
output/requirements contact.  However, because of the stated estimate of 75-100, CapCo
may be successful in arguing he did not believe that nearly a 50 percent reduction in caps
was a reasonable risk to assume.  Unless an injustice would occur, the original price will
likely be enforced.

Performance/Breach/Remedies

A party’s duties arise and their performance is due when all conditions are satisfied,
excused or waived.  Here, Bears owed a duty to pay CapCo upon receipt of the goods.
However, Bears is now claiming they do not owe the increased price.

Will CapCo or Bears prevail?

A non-breaching party may recover their expectation damages, plus consequential and
incidental damages, less cost avoided and loss avoided.  Here, if CapCo shipped 50 hats,
he will be entitled to the contract price for that installment.  However, the issue is the price.
Because the oral modification will likely [be] held to be valid as discussed above, and the
loss in profit was assumed by CapCo because of the nature of an output/requirements
contract, CapCo may recover for 50 caps at the price of $7.50 unless an injustice would
result.  

Lions v. CapCo

Governing law.  The UCC will also govern this case as in CapCo v. Bears.  The elements
of a contract are defined supra.
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Offer?  Defined supra.  Here, we have a written letter fro[m] CapCo to Lions.  There are
sufficient terms because parties and quantity is [sic] identified.  There is a valid offer.

Merchant[’]s firm offer?

Under the UCC, a merchant’s signed memo (“merchant’s firm offer”) will be construed as
an option and must be held open for the time stated, not to exceed 3 months.  Here, we
have a letter from CapCo to Lions identifying the essential terms (quantity and parties).
While not signed, it was presumably a letter from CapCo.  If on letterhead, the courts will
find this to satisfy the signature requirement.  While a particular time is not stated, it will be
held open for a reasonable time.

Acceptance?

Defined supra.  Under the mailbox rule, acceptance is effective upon dispatch.  Here, Lions
mailed a letter immediately after reading CapCo’s letter.  Absent other circumstances, this
is valid acceptance upon dispatch.

Revoked offer/Counteroffer?

Generally, unless an offer is irrevocable, a party may revoke at any time prior to
acceptance.  Here, Lions mailed his acceptance.  Prior to receiving the acceptance, CapCo
found its error and phoned Lions.  However, the acceptance was effective upon dispatch
as stated above.  Unless CapCo can prove a valid mistake, the acceptance formed the
contract and his attempt to revoke is invalid.  In addition, because of the merchant’s firm
offer rule, CapCo could not revoke his offer until after a reasonable time, not to exceed 3
months.  The facts indicate a short period of time had passed, so the irrevocable period
was still in effect.

Defenses?

Statute of Frauds.

Defined supra.  Here, we have a writing from CapCo, with the essential terms.  This will
satisfy the SOF.

Mistake

When a party to a contract makes a mistake, it is a unilateral mistake, which will not
prevent enforcement of the contract unless the other party knew or had reason to know of
the mistake.  Here, CapCo made a typographical error on their letter and got the price
wrong, making this a unilateral mistake.  While the facts indicate that the Lions manager
was “excited” when he read the letter, there is no indication that he knew or should have
known about the error. $2.50 per cap does not sound so unreasonable that he should have
known.  The letter also stated that it was a special deal for a limited time.  If the court finds
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that Lions did now [sic] know, then Lions will be able to enforce the contract as he received
it.

Performance/Breach/Remedies 

Remedies are defined supra.  Lions is owed performance by CapCo to sell/ship the caps
at the stated price.  Lions will prevail in this case and may sue for enforcement of the
contract, or he may cover and sue for the difference between the market price and the
contract price.



-19-

ANSWER B TO QUESTION 2

2)

CapCo v. Bears 

Contract Formation

A contract is a promise or a set of promises that the law will enforce.  A valid contract
consists of an offer, acceptance, consideration, and legal purpose and parties.  We have
legal parties and purpose in the CapCo - Bear contract.

Does the UCC apply?

This is an order for the sale of goods (things that are movable at the time of identification
for contract) so the UCC applies.

Are the parties merchants?

A merchant is someone who sells goods of the type involved in the transaction or holds
himself out as having knowledge peculiar to the goods in question.  CapCo is in the
business of selling baseball caps.  CapCo is a merchant.

The Bears is [sic] [in] a youth league and probably an incidental purchaser of goods related
to youth baseball.  The Bears organization is not a merchant.

Does the Statute of Frauds (SOF) apply?

The Statute of Frauds requires that certain agreements must be in writing to be
enforceable.  These would include promises in consideration of marriage, contracts that
could not be performed in one year, the transfer of land, payments by an executor (out of
his pocket) for the debts of an estate, guarantors, and in this case, by way of the UCC
which codified the requirement, the sale of goods for $500 or more.

Was there an Offer?

An offer is a manifestation of present contractual intent communicated to the intended
offeree with the understanding of the offeree that his or her assent would conclude the
bargain.

Here, we have the Bears receiving a written offer from CapCo for the sale of “all baseball
caps needed” for the 2006 season.  Since it is written, it satisfies the SOF (supra) and is
needed since the estimated contract price could be as much as $7,500 if up to 100 (upper
range of estimate) baseball caps were ordered by Bears.



-20-

Therefore, we have an offer.

UCC Firm Offer?

In addition to the fact that this appears to be a requirements contract, CapCo is bound as
a merchant under the firm offer rule[,] which stipulates that if a merchant in a signed writing
to buy or sell goods gives assurances that the offer will remain open, it will remain open for
the term stated, but not longer than 3 months if there is no consideration.

Was there an Acceptance?

An acceptance is the unequivocal assent to the terms of the offer.  Here, we have the
Bears team manager ordering hats in reliance on the written offer from CapCo when he
ordered 50 caps.

Was there Consideration?

Consideration is that which is bargained for, i.e., the baseball caps.  We have
consideration.

Requirements Contract

A requirements contracts is one whereby a merchant will provide whatever number of
goods that the buyer requires.  Here, we have a requirements contract provided by CapCo
to Bears to provide all of their baseball caps “needed” for the 2006 season, which have
been estimated at 75-100 caps, at $7.50 each.

Once the Bears manager ordered 50 caps, he was acting within the guidelines of a
requirements contract.  He was not obligated to place a minimum order, but use only “good
faith” in negotiating and performing the contract.  CapCo would be obligated to provide
these caps at $7.50 each under the terms outlined.

Illusory Promise

An illusory contract is one in which the promisor makes a promise that is really not binding
because it does not commit him to any action.  CapCo may argue that since the Bears only
ordered 50 caps and didn’t have to order any at all, that they were making an illusory
promise.  However, this argument will fail in the case of requirements contracts as long as
the parties use “good faith” and fair dealings.

No Oral Modification Clauses

The CapCo - Bear contained a no oral modification clause, i.e., “all modifications to this
contract must be in writing.”  Under the UCC, this provision will be enforced.  
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However, when the Bears manager informed CapCo that they only needed 50 caps and
CapCo responded that the price would now “trigger” a higher price per cap of $8.50, these
negotiations were done orally so there was no modification to the agreement because it
was not in writing.

Therefore, the original requirements contract was still in force at $7.50 each.

Breach of Contract

A breach of contract occurs when one party to the contract indicates that they will not
perform according to the terms of the contract, i.e., their agreed performance.  A breach
can be minor or major (material).  Upon breach, the non-breaching party can suspend
(minor) or cancel their own performance (major) and sue for damages.

In CapCo’s suit against the Bears, it is most likely that CapCo will lose because Bears had
an enforceable requirements contract with CapCo for only the caps that they required (“all
caps needed”) for the 2006 season.  There was not a minimum order size that was
specified in the written agreement.  And, because the contract provided for no oral
modifications, the later agreement by the Bears manager would not be binding.

In summary, The Bears will prevail and if necessary, they will be entitled to damages based
on cover (purchase caps from another supplier) and collect damages from CapCo for the
additional amounts they might have to pay the new supplier for the caps (the cover price -
contract price).  Or if they decide not to cover, the market price - contract price at the time
of the breach.

Lions v. CapCo 
Contract Formation

A contract is a promise or a set of promises that the law will enforce.  A valid contract
consists of an offer, acceptance, consideration, and legal purpose and parties.  We have
legal parties and purpose in the Lions - CapCo contract.

Does the UCC apply?

This is an order for the sale of goods (things that are movable at the time of identification
for contract) so the UCC applies.

Are the parties merchants?

A merchant is someone who sells goods of the type involved in the transaction or holds
himself out as having knowledge peculiar to the goods in question.  CapCo is in the
business of selling baseball caps.  CapCo is a merchant.
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The Lions is [sic][in] a youth league and probably an incidental purchaser of goods related
to youth baseball.  The Lions organization is not a merchant.

Does the Statute of Frauds (SOF) apply?

The Statute of Frauds requires that certain agreements must be in writing to be
enforceable.  These would include promises in consideration of marriage, contracts that
could not be performed in one year, the transfer of land, payments by an executor (out of
his pocket) for the debts of an estate, guarantors, and in this case, by way of the UCC
which codified the requirement, the sale of goods for $500 or more.

Was there an Offer?

An offer is a manifestation of present contractual intent communicated to the intended
offeree with the understanding of the offeree that his or her assent would conclude the
bargain.

When CapCo sent the Lions a letter, it contained words that indicated to a reasonable
offeree that it was an offer, i.e., “I can offer...”  It also contained definite terms such as
quantity (100 caps), price ($2.50) and time for performance (one week).

Therefore, we have an offer.

UCC Firm Offer?

In addition to the fact that this appears to be a requirements contract, CapCo is bound as
a merchant under the firm offer rule[,] which stipulates that if a merchant in a signed writing
to buy or sell goods gives assurances that the offer will remain open, it will remain open for
the term stated, but not longer than 3 months if there is no consideration.

The letter to the Lions said that the offer would be good “for a limited time” (determined as
a reasonable time probably not to exceed one week - the time for delivery).  Therefore, this
is not a firm offer, but is subject to revocation by the offeror.

Was there an Acceptance?

An acceptance is the unequivocal assent to the terms of the offer.  Here, we have the Lions
team manager ordering hats in reliance on the written offer from CapCo when he
“immediately mailed an acceptance to CapCo.[”]

Under the mailbox rule, an acceptance is effective when posted if posted in compliance
with the offer.  Here, because the offer was in a form of a letter, a reasonable acceptance
would be by return letter (“mailed her acceptance”).

Therefore, we have an acceptance.



-23-

Was there Consideration?

Consideration is that which is bargained for, i.e., the 100 baseball caps for $2.50 per cap.
We have consideration.

Revocation Attempt/Unilateral Mistake

Once CapCo learned of the mistake they had [made] when they quoted the caps at $2.50
per cap as opposed to $6.50, CapCo telephoned Lions about the mistake.  However,
acceptance had already occurred when Lions mailed the acceptance so this attempt at
revoking the offer at $2.50 will fail.

However, if the Lions knew of [sic] should have known that $2.50 was an obvious error,
then they will not be allowed to “snap up” the hats at the $2.50 price.  However, there are
no facts to suggest they were aware of the miscalculation.

Therefore, the revocation will fail because the Lions did not receive the revocation before
accepting the offer under the mailbox rules (acceptance when mailed) and CapCo will not
be allowed a defense of unilateral mistake.

Enforcement of Contract

The Lions accepted a bona fide offer from CapCo for 100 caps at $2.50 each that was in
writing and accepted within a reasonable time.  They will be able to enforce the agreement
against CapCo.


